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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, October 18, 2016.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, David Cappello, Peter Mahoney, Mary Harrop, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternate Elaine Primeau.  Alternate Linda Preysner was present but did not sit.  Joseph Gentile and Alternate Jeffrey Fleischman were not present.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.  

Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mrs. Primeau motioned to approve the minutes of the September 27, 2016, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong, received approval from Mesdames Primeau and Keith and Messrs. Armstrong, Cappello, Mahoney, and Ladouceur.  Mrs. Harrop abstained.
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4818    North House Realty, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under 

Section V.O.5.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit outdoor dining for existing restaurant, 280 Avon Mountain Road, Parcel 1170280, in a CPA Zone
Phillip Chabot was present on behalf of North House Realty.
Mr. Chabot explained that the proposal is for an outdoor patio for outdoor dining; the patio would be located on the north side of the building, adjacent to the parking lot and parallel to Route 44.  The proposed patio is approximately 18’ x 30’.  He noted that landscape improvements are proposed but no specific plans are available to date.  He added that direction from an arborist is necessary due to an existing tree that he wishes to preserve.  Mr. Chabot indicated that he has no issues with the conditions proposed by the Director of Planning should an approval be granted.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Chabot confirmed that he would comply with all the conditions noted by the Director of Planning.  A building permit would include plans for the proposed patio, recommendations from an arborist on protecting trees, and bollards to protect the outdoor dining patrons.  He added that planters may be incorporated as part of the proposal for bollards.  He concluded by noting that all requirements of the Farmington Valley Health District would be met.
Mr. Peck noted that he would work with both the Building Official and the Town Engineer to ensure that any proposed bollards and/or planters would provide safety for patrons from vehicles in the parking lot.  

Mr. Chabot commented that a concrete wall that a planter could be incorporated into has been considered.   He added that whatever is proposed would meet the Building Code to ensure that it would stop vehicle traffic.
Mr. Peck noted his understanding adding that Town Staff would review plans from the owner to make sure that the best compromise is reached for safety and aesthetics.   
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s questions, Mr. Chabot confirmed that the outdoor dining area would be to the left of the base of the stairs where the main restaurant entrance is located.   He explained that some railings may be installed to enclose the patio because the elevation is 8 to 10 inches higher than the existing walkway.   He indicated that the patio area would be separated such that there would be a distinction between the main entrance and the patio.
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s questions, Mr. Chabot explained that elevating the patio to the level of the first floor of the restaurant has been considered but noted that the intent is to keep the patio ground level on pavers rather than elevating it above on a deck, as it would work better for the building and traffic flow.  He further explained that he also doesn’t want to affect the mature fruit tree located at the entrance.  He commented that while the patio may be able to be pushed over he explained that ground level was the goal when the patio was first considered.   He explained that there is an existing rear entrance for staff.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Chabot explained that the alcove area (9 x 10) located under the building would only be used for storage.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Chabot explained that the hope is that installation can occur this fall so that the area can be ready to use next spring.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Chabot explained that the overhang is approximately 7 feet above the ground and the alcove.  
Mr. Ladouceur noted, for the record, that he knows the applicant through a collegiate organization but further noted that it would not impact his ability to sit for the application.

Margo Ross, realtor and Avon homeowner, noted her support for App. #4818 adding that outdoor dining is well received in Avon and it also adds ambiance when entertaining clients.
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4818.

App. #4822   Proposed adoption of 2016 Plan of Conservation and Development; Town of Avon, applicant

Steve Kushner provided a PowerPoint presentation reviewing the final draft of the 2016 Plan of Conservation and Development.  He noted that the first meeting to begin the update to the Plan was held in November 2015.  The first Plan was done in 1956 with subsequent Plans in 1968, 1979, 1991, and the most recent in 2006.  Mr. Kushner explained that Avon is now about 85% built out and has a variety of housing choices (single-family homes, cluster homes, apartments, and condominiums), retail shopping areas, and two business office parks.  Changes to Zoning Regulations will allow for the construction of a walkable, mixed-use Town Center, involving 
93 acres of land located in Avon Park North.  Approximately 21% of the Town is protected open space.  Mr. Kushner noted that at the beginning of the Plan update a survey of 334 households was conducted in December 2015; he added that 93% of the survey participants gave the Town an overall ranking of good or excellent.  He explained that this Plan addresses the concept of sustainability, which is the intersection of the economy, society and the environment.   He noted that the U.S. Census shows Avon’s population at 18,597 in 2014.  Schools reached an all time peak in 2009 of 3,600 students; that number dropped to 3,400 in 2012. Median age is on the increase in Avon leading to a greater demand for senior housing choices and services.  There are 1,400 Avon residents traveling to Hartford for work with 738 residents who remain in Avon for work.   Mr. Kushner explained that of the 14,000 parcels in Avon, 48% are single–family houses.  He explained that many regulations have been adopted to preserve natural resources (Inland wetlands and watercourses, ridgeline protection, aquifer protection, floodplain, storm water management, and low impact development techniques/LID).  There are four Parks in Town, including the largest area on Huckleberry Hill, that are under an active forestry management program.
Mr. Kushner addressed open space explaining that the degree of protection relates to deed restrictions that may accompany the property, some governmental agencies, and also physical restraints that may exist.   The 2016 Plan recommends 21 parcels that should be the Town’s highest priority for acquisition.  He noted that should the Town not be able to acquire these parcels that a preference is stated in the Plan to develop these sites in a cluster style as opposed to conventional large-lot, single-family, such that as much as 50% could be preserved as open space.  He added that he doesn’t believe that any of these parcels are for sale at the current time.
Mr. Kushner noted that there are 35 properties in Town that are worthy for consideration for the National Register of Historic Places.  He noted that the Plan mentions the possibility of an historic district in Avon Center.  Housing in Avon is approximately70% single-family homes with 30% being multifamily homes; condominiums make up the largest part of multifamily. He commented that 55 large undeveloped parcels totaling 943 acres were studied and noted that based on current zoning that approximately 338 housing units could be established from this land.  He further noted that currently there are over 300 lots in inventory (new lots approved via subdivision and lots that have existed for a long time).  Avon Old Farms School owns over 600 acres of woodland, which is currently zoned EL and categorized in the Plan as privately-owned open space.  He noted that if a zone change to residential was granted at some point that somewhere between 136 and 365 lots could potentially be created.  He noted that the School has no interest in selling any land at this time.  
Mr. Kushner addressed Business and Industry, Chapter 9, noting that the aforementioned survey results indicate that 66% of residents favor more business development to reduce homeowner tax burdens; however, only 35% of residents are in favor of rezoning undeveloped areas to commercial or industrial zones.  Most residents favor small retail development.   He noted that the Commission has approved a master plan for Avon Village Center for 1.2M SF of additional development to include commercial, retail, and office, as well as between 300 and 500 residential housing units.  He addressed the Plan of Circulation noting that the first transportation plan was prepared in 1956 adding that the collector road network in Town is now complete with the completion of Northington Drive within the last couple of years.  He noted that Old Farms Road is the next priority for improvement.  He explained that the Town Council decided just recently that Old Farms Road would be improved in its current location rather than constructing a new alignment, as has been discussed and studied over the past 30 years.  He noted that the Plan includes a discussion about priorities for an expansion to the existing sidewalk system in Town.  There are 12 signalized intersections along Route 44 in Avon; however, only six currently have painted crosswalks.  He noted that the Town has been working with the State DOT for some time to get painted crosswalks at all the intersections on Route 44 in Avon.   Mr. Kushner concluded by noting that there are also recommendations in the Plan for better accommodations for bicycles.     
Chris Graesser, President of the Avon Land Trust, referenced an earlier discussion by Mr. Kushner regarding a land swap with open space parcels located on Haynes Road and Chidsey Road and clarified, for the record, that the open space on Haynes Road was not deed restricted to begin with.    She requested that this information be removed from the report noting that she could talk with 
Mr. Kushner if need be.  Ms Graesser stated that she doesn’t want to leave the impression that the Avon Land Trust actively removes restrictions most of the time.   She commented that the Land Trust is encouraged by the Plan.  
Ms. Graesser inquired about the forestry management plan noting that generally the trails have not been maintained and asked what resources would be devoted to trail maintenance. 
Mr. Kushner explained that the Plan makes a recommendation that a significant portion of the proceeds from timber sales be reinvested in the Parks.  He noted that there is also a Town account, “Fees in lieu of open space” where funds are collected as a result of approved subdivisions that do not dedicate open space land.  He noted that while this account can be used for certain types of improvements to Town Parks, the Town Manager and Town Council have discretion over how these funds are allocated. 
Ms. Graesser noted her understanding adding that while the Land Trust would certainly work with the Town to accomplish low-level maintenance items, she encouraged the Town to set aside a small fund to maintain existing as well as new trails.  She noted that the general public seems to be most interested in the preservation of the Thompson Farm, above all other properties.

In response to Ms. Graesser’s questions, Mr. Peck confirmed that Grant applications are always possible but reiterated that none of the aforementioned properties highlighted for preservation are for sale at this time.  Mr. Peck explained that regulations for ridgeline protection are in place and the enforcement mechanism used is what is required by State law.  
Joan Shumway, 34 Coventry Lane, asked if the Plan, under the current zoning requirements, is suggesting/encouraging developers to propose more cluster developments to leave more open space or would new zoning requirements need to be created.

Mr. Kushner explained that the existing zoning regulations already contain provisions for cluster and multifamily housing.   He noted that the Plan identifies additional parcels that may be well suited for cluster or multifamily and ways to incentivize developers.  
Nicole Herbst, 110 Thompson Road, noted that she lives across the street from 99 Thompson Road and asked whether the Plan limits or is it a guideline of all the possibilities of what could happen at 99 Thompson Road and also the cornfield on Thompson Road.
Mr. Kushner explained that the Plan is a guide and not a regulation but clarified that the Plan can pave the way for the adoption of new regulations.  He noted that MH Rhodes (99 Thompson Road) is currently zoned industrial and the Plan does not speak to any changes.
Ed Holly, 32 Coventry Lane, noted his concerns with the current recommendations in the Plan regarding rezoning 99 Thompson Road to recreation/open space and the turf fields proposed at the High School. 
Mr. Kushner clarified that the language in the Plan for both 99 Thompson Road and the turf fields has been changed adding that this public hearing will be continued to November.
Kathleen Davenport, 92 Somerset Drive, asked if a particular type of development, such as apartments, affordable housing, or single-family homes, is expected for the Thompson Farm.

Ms. Keith explained that the Commission would review whatever type of application is presented.   
In response to Ms. Herbst’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the public hearing will be continued to November 15, as the Staff is reviewing possible language changes in response to questions from the Land Trust and Avon Old Farms School. 
Mr. Peck read into the record, required by State law, the comments received from CRCOG, dated September 16, 2016, regarding the proposed Plan.  “The Staff of the Regional Planning Commission of the Capitol Region Council of Governments has reviewed this referral and finds no apparent conflicts with regional plans and policies….”   Mr. Peck suggested that although a future land use map is not required, the Commission may want to consider it based on CRCOG’s comments.  
Mr. Kushner noted that a future land use map is traditional, as it provides a compilation of many of the Plan recommendations on a single map.  He explained that he chose not to create the future land use map, as it may prove to be more confusing than helpful.  He noted, for example, that the aforementioned 21 parcels targeted as the highest priority for acquisition may be challenging to show on a map (i.e., cluster development possibilities, etc.).  He commented that CRCOG has indicated that, as an alternative, a narrative could be prepared describing the various maps and recommendations contained in the Plan.
Mr. Peck noted, for example, the difficulty in labeling a parcel like the Thompson Farm which is currently zoned R40.  He asked how it could be shown in the future land use plan/map and whether it should be kept as R40 when there are a number of different options to consider should the parcel ever be developed (i.e., single-family, cluster development, open space, etc.).  He noted that while most people would probably prefer to see it remain as open space he pointed out that that option is unlikely.  He stated that there are a lot of potential issues with the aforementioned 21 parcels, and possibly others as well, such that careful consideration is needed before a decision is made.
Mrs. Primeau noted her concern that the only two parcels (out of the 21) that are shown as examples for housing are the Avon Golf Club and Avon Old Farms School.  She noted that there is the large hunting and game parcel (across from St. Ann’s Church) and also the Governor’s Horse Guard.   She commented that even if some of this land is State owned it doesn’t mean it will always be State owned.
Mr. Kushner explained that the only reason that the Golf Club of Avon and the Avon Old Farms School property are called out in the Plan is because those parcels are categorized as private open space.  The aforementioned 21 parcels comprise the vast majority of the 900 acres that has been analyzed as vacant, privately owned and not deed restricted.  He noted that this information is what was used to calculate the total number of additional housing units that could be built.  He acknowledged his understanding of Mrs. Primeau’s comments noting that a table was created in the Plan that shows parcels that are most protected versus those that are the least protected.  He noted that the likely assumption is that State-owned land will be protected forever.  He further noted that while the State could always change their mind it is hopefully not probable.  
In response to Mr. Kushner’s question, Ms. Keith noted her preference for a narrative as opposed to the creation of a future land use map, as there are so many options and too much specificity has created problems in the past. 

Mr. Ladouceur noted his agreement that a future land use map would need to have too many options and therefore be too confusing.

The Commission unanimously agreed and consented to the preparation of a narrative in lieu of the creation of a future land use map.

Linda Preysner, Alternate Commission member not sitting and speaking as an Avon resident, commented that it may be helpful to have a picture for visuals.  She noted that if there are multiple uses maybe different colors could be used to identify different uses.
Ms. Keith indicated that the Commission is generally in agreement that a map at this point is not necessary. 

Mr. Kushner reported that he has started writing a chapter on agricultural preservation in association with a Grant that Avon received from the State Department of Agriculture.   He 
added that he would share this chapter with the Commission possibly in December.
Mr. Armstrong commented that he would like to see some changes to Chapter 10 (Transportation) noting that the Town should discuss with the State the need for improvements and modernization to the commuter bus parking area shelter located at the Walmart Plaza.  He also noted that he feels a blanket statement should be included in Chapter 10 recommending that the Town continue to monitor the traffic flow patterns on all arterial roads.
Mrs. Primeau suggested that information relative to LID techniques, which deals with land and water, should be included in Chapter 7, Housing, rather than in Chapter 4, Natural Resources. 

Mr. Kushner explained that the implementation of LID storm water management practices are aimed at protecting natural resources, which is Chapter 4.
Mr. Mahoney motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4822 to the November 15 meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Ladouceur, received unanimous approval.
Mr. Armstrong motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider App. #4818.  
Mr. Mahoney seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   

App. #4818    North House Realty, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under 

Section V.O.5.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit outdoor dining for existing restaurant, 280 Avon Mountain Road, Parcel 1170280, in a CPA Zone
Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve App. #4818 subject to the following conditions:

1.  The patio shall be constructed so that it is permeable and allows rainwater to permeate the surface and allow rainwater to continue to flow to the feeder roots of the existing tree, shrubs and proposed landscaping. A plan of the patio construction including subgrade materials shall be drawn and submitted to the Planning and Building Department Staff in order to determine that the drainage will work as intended so as to protect the existing tree and shrubbery in the area.

2.  The patrons dining on the patio must be protected from vehicles pulling into the 2 parking spaces which abut the patio. The property owner/applicant shall install 2-3 bollards, as determined sufficient by the Town Engineer, to protect the patrons. These bollards shall be installed and determined acceptable by the Building Official prior to any permit being issued for the use of the outdoor dining area. The bollards may or may not contain low level landscape lighting, which is in keeping with the architecture and style of the establishment, but the key attribute is that the bollards must be determined to be specified and installed so as to protect the safety of the dining patrons.
3.  The applicant shall prepare an acceptable landscaping plan showing the planters and landscaping proposed on the site in this area. This shall be reviewed by Town Staff prior to initial installation to determine acceptability.
4.  The patio shall have all required protective railings installed, as required by the Building Official and Fire Marshal, prior to any use of the patio.

5.  All requirements of the FVHD shall be followed prior to any use of the outdoor dining area. No use of the patio shall occur prior to signoff by the FVHD.  

6.  The patio operation shall operate under the requirements of the applicable Zoning Regulations, Section V.O.5, a through h. Violation of these requirements may be cause for appropriate enforcement action in order to correct any violation.

7.  Parking at the site is adequate at the present time for the proposed patio addition; no additional parking is required at this time. However, should additional parking become necessary, the applicant/property owner shall discuss potential parking alternatives with Town Staff prior to constructing any additional parking at this site.  Any proposed parking expansion shall be reviewed by Town Staff prior to any construction. 

The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong, received unanimous approval.
OTHER BUSINESS

2017 PZC Meeting Schedule
Mrs. Primeau motioned to approve the 2017 PZC Meeting Schedule.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.
Request for 5-year extension of Apps. #4559-60 Fisher Meadows Expansion 

Mr. Peck reported that this application has to be resubmitted to the Inland Wetlands Commission and therefore no vote is needed tonight.
Request for one-year extension of Apps. #4394-96, #4403, #4438, #4600 – 221 West Main Street 

Mr. Cappello motioned to approve a one-year extension for Apps. #4394-96, #4403, #4438, and #4600.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received approval from Messrs. Cappello, Armstrong, and Ladouceur, and Mesdames Harrop, Keith, and Primeau.  Mr. Mahoney voted in opposition of approval.  
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on October 18, 2016, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4818 
North House Realty, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section V.O.5.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit outdoor dining for existing restaurant, 280 Avon Mountain Road, Parcel 1170280, in a CPA Zone    APPROVED with Conditions

Dated at Avon this 19th day of October, 2016.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon will hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday, November 15, 2016, at 7:00 pm at the Avon Town Hall, Building #1, on the following:

App. #4823
Proposed amendment to Avon Zoning Regulations pertaining to Work/Live Units; Town of Avon, applicant

App. #4824 -
DP1, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b (2) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 200 and 210 West Main Street, Parcels 4540200 and 4540210, in a CR Zone

App. #4825   
Lorenzo DiClemente, owner, Dante Boffi Design, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI D 3 c of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Work/Live Units in Buildings 3 and 4, 29 West Main Street, Parcels 4543029 and 4544029,  in a CS Zone

All interested persons may appear and be heard and written communications will be received.  Applications are available for inspection in Planning and Community Development at the Avon Town Hall. Dated at Avon this 26th day of October, 2016.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair
